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MINUTES

WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING


Monday, September 27, 2010 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Mr. Jacob Irwin


Mr. Thomas Lambert


Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Lisa Rommel, Principal, Judson School

Kathy Scully, Principal, JTPS

Emily Judd, Principal, Polk Elementary School

Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School

Mr. and Mrs. Greenwood

Other interested guests

Absent:
Mr. Richard Beland


Atty. Sean Butterly

A.
     Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  


Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 PM.

B. Salute to the Flag


Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Mazzamaro requested a moment of silence for Army Pfc. Gebrah Noonan, who was 
killed in Iraq on September 24th.
C.
     Report from Student Council Representative – Jake Dorais


Jake Dorais is absent this evening.

D.
     Public Participation


None

E.     Committee Reports: 

1.
     Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  There is no report this 
evening, but I would like to have an update on the advertising budget if we can, either at the meeting or as part of the information in our 
weekly packet.

Ms. Baldwin:  Ok.
2.     Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  The Curriculum and Instruction committee met this afternoon and we had a rather robust agenda.  It was centered around the curriculum revision updates K-5 mathematics and K-5 
language arts.  We also discussed middle school curriculum audit, which was 
begun last year to some extent and exposes and discusses some of the school wide 
expectations and assessments for this year.  We also briefly touched upon the 
CMT and CAPT results, a preview of what we’ll see this evening.  There was 
policy discussion that addressed some mathematics performance assessments, 
some of which we’re going to refer to Policy and Labor.  We talked about grade 
point averages and class rank.  Most of what we did today was receive status 
updates on our ongoing work on curriculum and instruction, best practice that is 
occurring at all levels.
3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  The Policy and Labor 
Committee met on Monday, September 20th.  We had quite an extensive agenda.  
We discussed the student dress code policy.  In attendance were the high school 
principal and the middle school principal, who gave us a brief preview of what 
they go through daily and what they’re doing to enforce the policy.  It was very 
helpful to the board members present.  We also discussed, for the nurses, which 
each of you received in your weekly packet, a nurses’ substitute pay 
rate, which will be coming to the board in the future.  We reviewed health assessments and immunizations and also anaphylaxis policies which each require 
additional work.  They will come back to the committee in the future.
4.     Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  I’d like to 
thank the Superintendent for answering some of the questions that we had on the 
end of the year budget.  We will be having another budget and finance committee 
meeting.  It will be announced within the next week.
5.     Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  No report at this 
time.
6.      Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, as you know, you attended this meeting this evening before this one.  We discussed objectives related to district goals of strengthening community engagement, as well as attempting to understand our influence and engage those areas as board members and we also discussed ways in which we can utilize communication strategies for our message to be brought to stakeholders.  It’s our belief that all stakeholders have to understand the work and we’ll be reaching out to accomplish that purpose.
F.
      Communications - Secretary 


None

G.     Minutes









































1.
  


Regular Board of Education Meeting – September 13, 2010



MOTION:  











































































      Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Irwin



TEXT OF MOTION:        To approve the minutes of the regular Board of 






Education meeting       

 of September 13, 2010



OPPOSED:
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ABSTAINED:















































        

Mr. Lambert.
VOTE:










                        Motion carried (6-0-1).    
H.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report



Ms. Baldwin:  You can see that the first several appointments are in the area of Watertown 
High School, the after school alternative program.  This is another strategy that we have 
employed over the last several years that helps us to meet the need of all learners in the 
high school.  Those appointments are evidenced there.


Other areas in terms of our extra curricular work and co–curricular work in terms of 
student newspapers and student council advisors.

1.
      Appointments – (Information Only)

a.

































Mr. Richard Genua to the position of Alternative School Coordinator at Watertown High School for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $15,000.00.  ($7,200.00 will come from the IDEA Grant.)

b.































Ms. Jaime J’Anthony to the position of Science Teacher in the Watertown High School Alternative Program for the 2010-2011 school, Monday and Wednesday, 4:00 p.m. to 5:30 p.m., at an hourly wage of $50.00 per hour.

c.































Mr. Brian Wosczyna to the position of History Teacher in the Watertown High School Alternative Program for the 2010-2011 school year, Monday and Wednesday 2:30 p.m. to 4:00 p.m., at an hourly wage of $50.00 per hour.

d.






























Ms. Kelly Raimo to the position of English Teacher in the Watertown High School Alternative Program for the 2010-2011 school year, Tuesday and Thursday 4:00 p.m. to 5:30 p.m., at an hourly wage of $50.00 per hour.

e.
































Mr. Roberto Rinaldi to the position of Mathematics Teacher in the Watertown High School Alternative Program for the 2010-2011 school year, Tuesday and Thursday 2:30 p.m. to 4:00 p.m., at an hourly wage of $50.00 per hour.

f.





































Mr. Paul Catuccio to the position of Athletic Coordinator at Swift Middle School for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $2,746.00.   

g.


































Ms. Margaret Germain to the position of Honor Society Advisor at Swift Middle School effective for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $1,001.00.

h.

































Ms. Diane Gaulzetti to the position of Newspaper Advisor at Swift Middle School effective for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $1,001.00.

i.





































Ms. Colleen Downey to the position of Co-Student Council Advisor at Swift Middle School effective for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $500.50.

j.
       Ms. Danielle O’Leary to the position of Co-Student Council Advisor at Swift Middle School effective for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $500.50.

k.
       Ms. Cheryl Kaiser to the position of Yearbook Advisor at Swift Middle School effective for the 2010-2011 school year at the contractual stipend of $1,309.00.

l.
       Ms. Kathy Sklanka to the position of Lego League Advisor at Swift Middle School effective for the 2010-2011 school at the contractual stipend of $1,000.00.

2.
      Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Ms. Baldwin:  The Judson boiler #1 is being replaced right now.  TriStar is on sight at Judson and we anticipate them being on sight for about 10 days.  As board members recall that was approved by the Public Buildings Committee and it’s being charged through the project.

Watertown High School, you may notice there’s a little odor in the air as you walk in here and that is because we installed the carpet today in the lobby area of the pool.  The pool itself is filled with water as we speak and is being treated and getting ready to be heated shortly.  We will actually assume ownership of the pool in the first week in October.  That work is ongoing.  We’re cleaning up in the locker rooms now to get ready for that.  The classrooms in the family and consumer science and technology wing; they are still scheduled to be turned over to us around Thanksgiving.  The above ceiling inspection should be taking place in those areas within the week and then we will move forward with other trade work such as floor installation and millwork so that we are on target for the November takeover in those classrooms.  We do anticipate abatement taking place in the downstairs area the weekend of Columbus Day.  That should be our final scheduled abatement.  We are in the home stretch of this project.  It’s very exciting.

Polk Elementary School, we continue to work on our punch list areas there with KBA and with Montagno and preparing to close out that project and look at where we are in terms of the opportunity acquire some final purchases as we did last year with Judson.  We looked at furniture purchase as well as technology and so in short order, I’ll be meeting with Mrs. Judd and plan for that and put a list together that will come before the board and the PBC I would say in the next month or six weeks.  Any questions?

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Is there any walk through planned for the high school, maybe we can see some of the new areas that are finished or that are close to finished, specifically in the pool area.  

Ms. Baldwin:  We could do that.  I had not planned that, but we could work on doing something perhaps the week of October 12th.  We do have a walk through planned at Polk in the afternoon of October 5th and we did provide the media outlets with a press release highlighting October 5th from 4-6 PM at Polk Elementary School.  Our PTA is helping to facilitate tours at the renovated Polk Elementary School on October 5th and I can work with Mr. Geary on an opportunity to open up that pool space, perhaps the week of October 12th.  Any other questions?

3.
      Final 2009-2010 Budget Close Out

Ms. Baldwin:  Certainly, we’ve all been focused on our closeout of 2009-2010 school year has informed and is connected to a lot of the work for 2010-2011 in terms of pre-purchasing of textbooks and acquiring critical areas of need.  Ms. Clancy will walk the board through that final closeout and answer any questions that you may have.


Ms. Clancy:  Good evening everyone.  I’d like to go over the 2009-2010 final budget p9preport.  If you want to turn to the report itself, first I’d like to start by saying, as you recall, we implemented a budget freeze back in November to address a few issues.  We were concerned with our health insurance, we had some high claims.  We were concerned with some utility costs, mainly electricity and transportation and tuition, associated with special ed, with the excess cost reimbursement from the state.  The rate that we were hearing was ranging anywhere from 77% - 84% as the reimbursement.  That effected what we received, so we really had to make plans and put some controls in place, hence that’s why we did the budget freeze.  At the end of June, we ended up with in a settlement with the town.  We agreed to $188,000 as a shortfall for health insurance.  That was pretty significant, it could have been worse, but it was pretty significant.  We got the final number back from the state and it was an 84% reimbursement rate, so that was to our benefit.  We did receive more funds than we could have.  Our electricity, we ended up in deficit.  


If you want to turn to the budget report itself, I’ll go through it by category, but if you have any questions, feel free to ask.


Ms. Baldwin:  If I could just remind board members, I believe, as it relates to the special ed excess cost reimbursement rate, this 2009-2010 budget was built under the assumption of 90% reimbursement and so you can understand why in November of 2009, when information from the state was indicating potentially 77% or up to 84%, that is still significantly less than what we budgeted projecting a 90% reimbursement.  That’s important to know as we tried to manage this all year long.


Ms. Clancy:  If you look at the first category of salaries.  You’ll see there is a pretty significant surplus.  It’s for a little over $450,000.  Most of which is in the non-certified line.  That is attributed to several things.  We had a couple of retirements, resignations; we had some savings through para negotiations.  The non-certified line consists of the custodial, the paraprofessional group, and the secretarial group.  That was the savings that we realized over the course of the year.  We projected that.  We knew that would help us along with our budget freeze to cover those costs that were going to end up in deficit.  

If you look at the employee benefit line, you’ll see that $233,000 was the ending deficit.  Most of it was attributed to health insurance.  There was a piece of it that was also with unemployment claims.  Unfortunately, that was higher than we had hoped it would be.  


If you go to the next category, purchased services, you’ll see that we ended up with a surplus of $2700 overall.  If you had any questions about that overall category, if not, I’m going to skip to utilities.


You can see the electricity account is $135,000 in deficit.


Mr. Killeen:  Question.  Talk again about 200, employee benefits.  You said that was a health insurance deficit on claims?  We originally were under a projection of $108,000, would that be correct?  Am I making the right correlation? 


Ms. Baldwin:  Our original projected deficit in November was approximately $352,000, which is what prompted the spending freeze of up to 25% at $352,000.  That again, we can trace that projected deficit back to budget development time, where we were advised in budget development in the spring of ‘09 to take that reduction.  We were advised by the town that we could do that.  As we tracked this forward and saw our claims experience in September, October and from the summer, we realized that we needed to put that freeze on.  That original projection was $352,000, by the end of June, through hard work between our office and the town finance office, we confirmed and agreed a figure that was roughly $188,000 and so the additional $50,000 or so is through our unemployment compensation that was in deficit just because of these extraordinary times and reduction in force and people having access to unemployment insurance.  That’s another large contributing factor to this overall employee benefits deficit.


Mr. Killeen:  That’s based on 25% share in contribution to the health benefits.


Ms. Baldwin:  With the town.  How we break out the board’s responsibility in claims versus the town’s responsibility in claims, I believe we are agreed upon roughly at 75/25.


Ms. Clancy:  And it fluctuates slightly, but overall it’s 75/25.


Mr. Killeen:  Thanks.


Ms. Clancy:  Electricity.  You’ll see the deficit of $135,000.  Most of that was offset by our heat energy line.  We had savings there, which we applied to that.  You’ll see a $50,000 surplus in contracts repairs and maintenance.  Included in that, it’s for services throughout the district; it’s for fire alarms, electricity, plumbing and HVAC and glass.


Mr. Lambert:  How many line items are in that line?


Ms. Clancy:  Over 100.


Mr. Lambert:  So there’s a 100 different areas.


Ms. Clancy:  Exactly, so when you look at $50,000 spread out over both accounts, it’s not that much per account.  That’s why you’ll see that surplus in that line.


Moving on to other purchased services.


Ms. Baldwin:  Mrs. Clancy, if I could just interject also.  One of the pieces in budgeting that line, obviously, we look at historical trends there.  It’s important for the board to know that in 2007-2008 the board budgeted $303,362 for that line and actually paid $377,512.  In 2008-2009 the budget was $294,576 and the actual was less at $267,768.  For 2009-2010 we budgeted $300,000 and you can see across all 100+ objects there, we had a surplus of about $50,000.  We actually spent $249,190 and so this is for all of that work that Ms, Clancy explained for contract services for maintaining our facilities whether it be glass replacement, asbestos, lock and key replacement, door jam replacement, all sorts of work related to the maintenance of our buildings.  There is fluctuation.  It is hard to target what our needs might be.  Certainly, we will continue to try and zero in on this so that we can get a stronger budgeted figure for the future.


Mr. Killeen:  Does the new school buildings come into play in terms of space and kind of getting used to that impact?


Ms. Baldwin:  Yes, getting used to having to replace air filters and that routine, as well as routine maintenance and calling contractors out to service our HVAC system, whether it’s at Swift or components here at the high school, so yes it does come into play.


Ms. Clancy:  And so you get a really good handle on the need.  If you move into other purchased services, you’ll see the pupil transportation account and the tuition account.  Those are both in deficit and that is based on the excess cost reimbursement we receive from the state that we just talked about, the 84%.  If you move onto supplies, you’ll see a deficit of supplies custodial maintenance line, as well as textbooks.  Through the end of the year, expenditure planning, once we determined where we were with health insurance with the discussions with the town and we had agreed upon the $188,000 shortfall.  We were able to better project what we had left.  It was the end of June.  We did have a budget freeze from November.  What we did, we looked at our needs and we were able to pre-purchase textbooks.  We were able to pre-purchase supplies, materials, custodial supplies, and we were able to address some construction projects, John Trumbull boiler, John Trumbull sidewalk, and John Trumbull carpet replacement.  With those funds we were able to do that.  You’ll see that’s why there were two deficits in the supply line and in the textbook line.  


Ms. Baldwin:  Is that end of year expenditure in June; from your experience is that an unusual occurrence for a school district?


Ms. Clancy:  Absolutely not.


Ms. Baldwin:  And is it unusual for a school district to even encumber funds and write P.O.s through June 30th or beyond?


Ms. Clancy:  June 30th, that’s the date to encumber funds and then throughout the month of July, August, you continue to do what you need to do.  That’s the way it works.  Because of things like health insurance, you just have to address them as they come along and you put your controls in place and what you’re able to do at the end, you do.


That pretty much wraps it up.  We ended up returning to the town $14,769 overall.  I don’t know if anyone has any questions.


Mr. Buzzannco:  I think I speak on behalf of the entire board when I thank you and Superintendent Baldwin, all the administrators, particular the principals here.  You went through several surprises over the past year that we had very little control over.  The increase in our health insurance claims, the shortfall that came up last year, spike in electricity costs, the unanticipated employment benefits that came up and of course the major issue of state reimbursement of transportation and tuition.  In spite of all those challenges we came in and returned a surplus of almost $15,000, while districts around us are running multi million dollar deficits.  It speaks to your prudence, your responsible management of your resources this town is in custody of and I want to thank the principals who helped to manage the limited resources and sacrificed along the way to deal with the encumbrance challenge that we had.  We appreciate your efforts very much.


Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much.  Next on the agenda are two presentations.  The first is a presentation of our spring 2010 Connecticut Mastery Test and the Connecticut Academic Performance Test.

4.
       
Presentation of 2010 Student Performance Results for Connecticut Mastery Test  (CMTs) and Connecticut Academic Performance Test (CAPT)

Ms. Baldwin:  Board members have at your seats a comprehensive booklet that will help you guide your thinking and learning and prompt probably questions as I proceed with this presentation.


As I mentioned, this evening I will present the Connecticut Mastery Test and the Connecticut Academic Performance Test results for spring 2010 test administration.  Arguably, when we come together as a governing body and a leadership team, the most important work that we do is likely budget development, but the purposeful result of that work is evidenced in our student learning outcomes.  Certainly, as board members are aware, we have a large scale improvement initiative underway in this system and the results are just starting to show some evidence of what that work is.  This presentation tonight will once again deeply focus on all the work that’s underway that you heard Mr. Killeen report about from Curriculum and Instruction and the work in terms of improving school climate, the policy work that we need to engage in, in terms of making sure that the framework is in place to allow all children to be successful.  Just as an overview and I know this board is quite familiar with this.  The Connecticut Mastery Test tests children in grades 3-8 in reading, writing, math and science.  The Connecticut Academic Performance Test tests 10th graders in those same core content areas.  Those tests are strong, good assessments that we should value.  These are good indicators of overall, our instructional strength, our curriculum and our improvement agenda.  We don’t teach to the test in this community, but we teach with those testing objectives in mind.  It is certainly important what each core content area test, those objectives and skills are good and right for all children to know and we need to make sure that our children are achieving at high levels.


As you can see on this slide, obviously this is data. This is one piece of data for the district that we use to guide our district planning and to strengthen our continuous improvement effort.  As we think about the Theory of Action, remember a big component in that is not just best instruction practice and collaboration, but data.  We are starting to put in place multiple measures that we can start collecting data to we can figure out how to improve instruction and target interventions to improve student learning.  That work is well underway in the school system.


I’m going to begin with just walking you through results of students at each grade level.  Overall, I’d say this about our performance.  We are not yet in what I would call improvement mode, but we’re starting to see some slight indicators that we might be getting some traction.  Improvement is a discipline.  It’s about setting a lofty target and working diligently towards that target and working accurately and appropriately with best instructional practices, aligning all of our steps.  It is about having a coherent approach to improved student learning.  The first thing you can see about our grade 3 results is we see some very nice improvement in reading and writing.  I can say that the reading percentage of children at or above goal at 61.1% is the first time that we’ve ever broken the 50% threshold, the first time we’ve ever come out of that 50% range.  That is significant and I do think Mrs. Scully’s leadership at John Trumbull Primary School working on this K-2 English language arts curriculum revision, working with our ARRA funded consultants since 2008 on understanding best instructional practice beginning to implement guided reading and also remember, we just invested deeply in leveled materials now in all of our schools, to help support this.  When we think about that purposeful alignment of our budget request to connecting with improved student learning, I think you can see that discipline that we need to get into improvement mode; we’re putting all the pieces in place to help build that.  We need to continue in this effort.


Mathematics, you will see that across the school system, 3-8 and also when I show you the CAPT results at grade 10, mathematics is flat and we know that’s been an area of concern and we have a K-5 curriculum revision that’s in teachers’ hands now in mathematics.  We’re engaged in a curriculum audit at the middle school to help strengthen this work.


Again, grade 4, relatively flat in terms of a year comparison, 2009-2010, relatively flat.  One of the pieces that we have learned, is that we have large numbers of children clustered at the proficiency level, anywhere between 20 to almost 30% of our kids are clustered at proficiency.  We need to begin moving those children forward towards goal and advanced.  We have a little bit of an explanation for that proficiency cluster and we learned it through our curriculum revision process.  We learned that our mathematics curriculum as well as our language arts curriculum, the objectives at each grade level were pitched too low.  When you looked at the state frameworks and the grade level expectations and when you looked at the CMT and when these objectives were being presented, we were behind by at least a year to a year and a half.  That’s part of an explanation for proficiency cluster.  Certainly we are working hard now on best instructional practice in every classroom.  Working hard on accountability, working hard to help K-2 teachers understand and take ownership for grade 3 results.  That’s critically important that Mrs. Scully has access to these strand analysis.  She can share that with her team at John Trumbull.  They can further dissect, whether it’s forming a general understanding in reading or making reader to text connections.  They can engage and better understand how third graders are doing, which will inform their practice.  That is a piece of data that will help to strengthen and improve our student learning outcomes.


Grade 5, again, relatively flat across the district.  We saw some gains in science at Polk, some gains in reading at Polk, all notable and exciting in terms of anywhere between 5 and 10 percentage points and so that’s significant and positive.  Overall, when we look at this as a district, those are flat.  We need to continue with our efforts, 3-5 in the English language arts revision and also now in supporting the mathematics curriculum implementation.  That is hard work supporting this revised curriculum implementation.  Principals need to be meeting with grade level teams, responding to and reacting to their concerns and their needs.  We also have an ARRA fund consultant in the building in mathematics one day a week.  Our English language arts consultant is three days a week, one day in John Trumbull, one day in Polk, and one day in Judson.  That support is critically important today and as we move forward.  Again, as this board works hard to connect the dots to the future and wrestles with budget implications and wrestles with funding cliffs, we should feel proud about the work that this ARRA funding has produced for us.  We would be in a different place if we did not have this ARRA funding.  We need to consider and plan how to address this moving forward.  The district needs this level of curriculum implementation and instructional support to help support the principals in their building level leadership work.


Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, if I could, just to highlight that grade level 3 performance and the efforts of John Trumbull Primary School.  That’s where our gains had their foundation and it was the initial concerted effort of the leadership team and the staff, encouraged by positive consultation that allowed us that improvement.  When we look across the school grades and the areas in which we have begun work this past year, our expectations will be that, we’ll make similar improvements, correct?


Ms. Baldwin:  Yes, and I would actually think that from this point forward, we should see stronger evidence of getting in improvement mode.  I believe that we have the materials in place now.  We have leveled reading material in place in classrooms.  We have content leveled material in science and social studies.  We actually have a desktop math curriculum available.  From this point forward, we should not be flat.  We have an instructional leadership effort underway in terms of classroom walk through to help us better understand what’s taking place in every classroom.  A deep focus on Tier I.  I would say that from this point forward, we should begin to see some traction in improvement K-12.  You’ll see in the high school, we had disappointing results.  Ultimately, we can talk about what structures are now in place and how the leadership team can better focus on curriculum implementation, teacher practice, meeting the needs of all learners and seeing these results improve.  I would agree.  I think it can’t be understated how hard this is.  There is excitement around this.  You saw that last board meeting where teachers are involved in the process.  Teachers are engaged in the learning.  They are learning from one another.  They are collecting data.  They are struggling with how to make a difference.  We now have assessments in the DRA II.   This board purchased the Development Reading Assessment, Degrees of Reading Power, the DIBELS; those are all screening tools that we can use at the elementary level to collect data to help us better target instruction and improved learning for children.  What’s critically important is that we see results turn upward at this grade 3 and 4 level.  We have to capture kids early, because it’s that much harder when they get engaged in deeper content and the objectives are much more complex.  By 5th or 6th grade, if they’re not in that goal range, we have significant challenges ahead.  We need to address this now and continue our deep investment K-5.


These are our grade 7 results.  Again, mathematics is consistently anywhere between that 58% and 69% at or above goal range.  I do believe that that revised K-5 curriculum will assist.  We’re doing a 6-8 curriculum audit.  We are trying to improve access, pathways for children to have access to Algebra I in the middle school.  This board just purchased Algebra I textbooks to be used at Swift and also at Watertown High School.  All of this is in place now to lay the foundation for improvement effort moving forward.


Grade 8, you can see clustered around that same percentage of children at or above goal.  A nice little bump in science.  Science is an opportunity for children to apply what they learn over the years in the physical sciences, the earth sciences as well as biological sciences.  This is a nice representation of what children have learned K-8 in the public schools in science.


Here is reading over 5 years.  You can see since 2006 grade 3 reading has been in that low 50 percentage range and for the first time, we’ve bumped out of that.  To Mr. Killeen’s question, I would strongly state that I would expect to see this an upward climb for the foreseeable future based upon the work that’s underway.


This is writing as well.  There is strength as we move through the curriculum.  You can see that children over time, not only the same groups of children.  You can track the same groups doing a diagonal.  I also have a slide that will show you.  If you wanted to track the same group of children over time, you can see 3rd graders in ‘06 had a little jump in ‘07, had a significant jump as 5th and then a slight bump down as 6th graders and another slight downward bump as 7th graders.  I have a slide that will help you to see that.  That’s the same group of children over time, which I would argue is a much better measure of our work.  There’s a lot to be proud of in terms of children’s ability to be successful over time.  We should be able to see improvement of 5-10 percentage points each year.  That’s what we would want to be able to see to get us up in that 90% at or above goal target.  That’s a lofty goal, but certainly a goal that once we get into improvement mode, one that we need to embrace and hold all teachers accountable to.


Again, if you look at this chart, you can see that mathematics instruction is a challenge area for the school district.  We engaged in that challenge area throughout 09-10 by revising K-5 curriculum.  We are starting and will probably put out a posting in the next week or two for a grade six curricular writing team.  We have to get after this.  This curriculum audit for grades 6-8 is underway.  We need to engage in this work.


This is an easier way to look at cohort strength in reading.  It’s the same group of children in ‘08.  They were third graders, ‘09, 4th grade, and just this past year, they were 5th graders.  We had a decline in 5th grade reading this year.  We’re continuing to undercover that and look at it student by student analysis in each building.  Judson saw a decline most significantly, which we need to look at.  Again, you can see strength over time from that grade 4, 5, 6 cohorts.  A nice strength over time for 5-7 and I would say flat performance for 6-8.  That’s relatively flat.  It is again, our focus area, K-2 that if we can improve that K-2 with leveled reading, guided reading, moving from whole group instruction and workbook to small flexible grouping using data to inform instruction, these numbers should improve.  


This is writing, same groups of children over time and for the most part.  That’s a nice jump.  This is relatively flat.  5, 6, 7 is also flat.  6,7,8, relatively flat, but the good news is we’re pushing that 80% at or above goal, which gets us very close to our target as a district with 90% of our children at or above goal.   That work is underway and being supported by our principals in this curriculum revision and supported by our consultant.


Overall, certainly some relative strength in grade 3 and again, from Mr. Killeen’s point, yes, we need to celebrate the work that’s taking place at John Trumbull and also the work that’s taking place in Judson and Polk in implementing best instructional practice in reading and writing.  I’m sure this is the first time that the board has ever actually celebrated a grade 3 performance results on the Connecticut Mastery Test.  Is it at the level we want it to be?  No, and are we relatively certain that strength will come moving forward?  Yes.  We have a lot of hard work underway in the system and we would predict improved results moving forward.  Overall, as we mentioned, mathematics remains an area of concern and we’re working on that.  Reading 3-5 was relatively flat this year.  We saw some dips at Judson and so we’re working on that.  Again, the good news, that over time, children are pushing that 80% at or above goal.


Are there questions on the Connecticut Mastery Test before I move forward to the CAPT?


Mr. Buzzannco:  I don’t know if it’s in here; if you could provide it separately or perhaps, I’m missing it.  Is there any comparison as to how we did versus DRG?


Ms. Baldwin:  I can get that for you.  Our DRG comparison remains very similar to where we were last year.  We have some outlier placements in the middle school where we perform 6th out of about 24 districts or 12 out of 24, but overall we’re in that bottom quartile, anywhere between 20th and 24th.  I can provide that to you. We do have that information.  You can see in the booklet, we put ourselves up against a state comparison, which isn’t the best comparison, because it includes large urban centers, but never the less, we struggle in mathematics as compared to the state.  We’re below every measure in mathematics compared to the state.  We do have a DRG analysis that I could share with you.  Overall, it looks pretty similar to last year, even that grade 3 bump that we’re excited about.


Mr. Buzzannco:  How did we do relative to movement?


Ms. Baldwin:  It didn’t really help us much.


Mr. Buzzannco:  We moved with everybody else.


Ms. Baldwin:  That’s a good question though and I can provide that to the board.


CAPT; overall in the CAPT this year, we were disappointed and the CAPT is a very rigorous test and we’ve done a lot of work at Watertown High School.  As you know, we’re really in our third year of a large scale reform effort focused on curriculum revision, 21st century skills, critical thinking and implementing this revised curriculum.  Some of that revised curriculum was in the core content areas of grades 9 and 10.  We’re now at a point that our curriculum revision is in place.  We have stronger supports or tiered interventions in place now at Watertown High School, in the form of guided study halls, flex time period, where Mr. Geary has creatively divided one of the 82 minutes blocks and put in a 42 minute flex period for all children to able to access extra help.  We have the DREAM grid.  Policy and Labor sub committee, you heard about the DREAM grid, which is really part of our positive behavior supports.  We have DREAM dollars.  Children will go to DREAM assemblies to help them think about the future.  There is a much stronger focus on improved school climate and culture in support of high expectations for student learning.  I think that Mr. Geary will tell you that this year was probably the strongest start of the school year we’ve had h here and that since this first month of school, he’s much more able to be in classrooms and see what’s taking place from an instructional standpoint in the high school, rather than managing the day to day.  I think that’s because we have some interventions and structures in place that will help now to focus on again, a theory of action that looks at Tier I instruction and looks at, what children being expected to know and be able to do?  What’s the evidence of that?  What’s the critical thinking or performance task that they have to engage in, so that we know that they know?  We have with us now at the high school; we have a consultant helping us with reading strategies.  In 2006-2007 we had a consultant come in focusing all staff on reading strategies across every content area.  Typically what happens is when we’re not fully in improvement mode, teachers don’t actually own those strategies and we have what I would call back sliding.  That is to some extent, where we are right now with this reading across the disciplines.  We need to strengthen our instructional delivery strategies as it’s relating to reading strategies across all content areas.  That’s taking place once a week here at the high school.


Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, I did some spot analysis.  If I could, I’d like to bring it forward relative to our CAPT in math for 2010, reflects a, let’s just keep it at 10%.  That would have been the grade 8 class of 2008.  If we look back to that 2007-2008 comparison, we see that relatively unchanged.  That class seems to be an outlier and an anomaly in our quest here.  They almost create the improvement effort.  We hadn’t made the wholesome improvement effort that we have made now.  Point being is that they started from a base and they continue to struggle at that point.


Ms. Baldwin:  I would say this.  We’ve been at this reform work at the high school very deeply since 08-09 and certainly the reading across content areas and support for that took place even prior to that.  Now it’s all starting to come together.  We have the positive behavior supports, we have the school climate and culture, we have structures in place, we have an ASPIRE program, we have the SHAPE program in place.  There are finally alternatives for kids and opportunities to improve the pathway to success.  I think that’s critical.  I also think to your point, one of the big ideas and it’s hard, but we’re engaged in this conversation now at the middle level, as it relates to our curriculum; we could say globally that the scores 6-8 seem to look certainly better than these scores look.  You could make that statement.  However, the big question is, well why the drop in grade 10?  I think it goes to we need to improve rigor and challenge at the middle level and then help prepare kids for what is a very challenging assessment at grade 10.  These grade 10 results actually strengthen and support the need for change at the middle level as well as our continued efforts at Watertown High School in terms of improved teaching practices in every classroom, that you can’t just close the door and teach what you want to teach.  You have to be engaged in the curriculum, which is aligned to state standards, which will help children to think critically and respond well on this type of an assessment.  That work is underway here at the high school and across the system.


Mr. Buzzannco:  Superintendent, are there preliminary assessments that can be taken ahead of next years CAPT test to give our teachers and principals an indicator of how we’re doing as we approach the actual test and to make any literal course corrections along the way?


Ms. Baldwin:  Yes, and that’s a great question and I have a slide to that, that addresses that.  Yes, Mr. Geary has done a lot of work relative to data analysis of these results and trying to find what’s the best predictor of student performance on the CAPT. What’s the best predictor of an assessment that we have in place in Watertown?  It happens to be mid-terms.  Mid-term grade and final assessments in courses are the strongest predictor of student success on CAPT and so recognizing that, he could tell you about different levels of courses, how certain kids at certain levels aren’t successful and what does that mean for us in our changed agenda.  That work is underway.  We’re also working on common formative assessments to be delivered and look at those results and have us inform our work moving forward.


Mr. Buzzannco:  Compared to last year, it seems like you had some mid terms experiences that indicated that the CAPT test may not be what you hoped it would be.  Are there now interventions designed so that if we see that trend repeating itself come mid terms, we’ll be able to implement that perhaps we didn’t at the same time last year?

Ms. Baldwin:  That is exactly the work that Mr. Geary and his leadership team helped to implement during professional development at the start of the school year.  They began that work.  That work will continue on our protocol days, the early release days.  That work is underway in our professional learning communities here.  That work is monitored by him.  We would expect that teachers are starting to understand this and know what this assessment data reveals and what practices they should implement to see improved student learning.


Mr. Buzzannco:  Thank you.


Ms. Baldwin:  We did perform higher than the state in science, but overall we were disappointed.  We need to continue to work hard on this improvement effort.  Relative to AYP, Adequate Yearly Progress, as defined by the No Child Left Behind Act, we have two targets that we have to meet as a whole school and also as sub groups.  The CMT target is that 82% of our children need to be proficient in mathematics and 79% proficient in reading and that we have, there’s an alternative criteria on the CMT, which would be the writing percentage.  I’m pleased to say that Polk Elementary School, as you know last year, was in year 3, in need of improvement, not meeting those targets, as defined by AYP and this year Polk is in Safe Harbor.  


Judson, last year, was also in year 1 of in need of improvement, related to a CMT target in reading for a sub group.  Judson also made Safe Harbor this year.  


Swift last year was in Safe Harbor and is in Safe Harbor again this year. 


That is really good news for our K-8 system.  Safe Harbor means that there’s evidence of progress and alternative indicators, whether it’s our participation rate, 95% or more of our children participating in the test, whether it’s the percentage of children at or above the proficiency in writing, or an overall 10% reduction in the number of children in the proficient range.  We’re really pleased with that.  Polk did have some nice gains over this past year in different grade levels and so we’re excited about that. 


Overall, the high school did not meet AYP in math as a whole school and it did not meet AYP in math as a sub group.  That sub group is the economically disadvantaged children.  Any sub group that’s greater than 40 has to meet those targets and we had a sub group in grade 10 of 43 children who were economically disadvantaged.  We will continue to strengthen our work in that area.  We do have a revised Algebra I curriculum in place and a new textbook in place and we’re continuing to try and provide opportunities to children to have greater access to Algebra II.  We are monitoring curriculum implementation and best instructional practice and we will hope to be able to meet Safe Harbor next year at Watertown High School.


Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, did they change the number in the sub group?  For some reason, 20 was ringing a bell for me.  That could be either old data, or just a slip of the mind from an old person.


Ms. Baldwin:  I don’t think it’s been changed.  The number has always been 40.  We teeter around that number in different schools and in different sub groups.  It’s a challenge for us.


I’ve blended these slides into the majority of my presentation I think.   We have a big improvement agenda that from leadership perspective makes a lot of sense.  It focuses on curriculum and assessment, on data and accountability, supervision and evaluation; strengthening that protocol as it related to instructional practice in every classroom.  We have K-5 math curriculum that’s in place now, K-2 curriculum is in place, 3-5 is still being supported and worked on and at every school level, we have improvement plans that are in place to address just this; student learning as measured by CMT and CAPT.


Again, we continue to write the 3-5 curriculum.  We’re starting that audit at the middle level.  To Mr. Buzzannco’s question, we are refining at the high school, those final and mid term assessments because we do believe that they are the best predictors of CAPT performance.  That is do in large measure to the work that Mr. Geary has done and really doing a cross walk between CAPT results and student’s academic performance in the high school.  Now it is about taking a look at the data that we have and doing timely and appropriate instructional interventions for kids.


Again, at the high school, I mentioned this.  There are a lot of really positive structural changes in place that help children to be successful.  There’s a guided study hall, there’s a flex period, we have this DREAM grid that Mr. Geary talked to Policy and Labor about.  We could have him talk more deeply about that in the next couple of weeks with a presentation.  It’s all about high expectations for all students and creating a culture that expects excellence and that we will teach towards those high goals.  That is beginning to come into place across the school system K-12.  The  other big piece is that bottom bullet that we do need to continue to utilize our grant funding to engage in our consultants in curriculum.  They are critically important to this improvement effort.  Critical.


Again, part of this is taking a look at 6-12 and even more importantly, 6-10 and aligning instructional practices across those grade levels.  Last April, if you recall, we had a professional development day.  What we did, we started that discussion.  The high school teachers went down to Swift and as content area people met and talked about academic expectations and what it looks like at the high school and how we can begin aligning our work at the middle level towards that.  The second bullet can’t be understated, nor the third that all people in the school system are accountable for student learning.  Every person needs to know how they are deeply connected to our performance outcomes.  From the building secretary who greets parents and engages them and welcomes them to the school system, or tells them that it will ok that their child forgot their lunch, that they’ll be well cared for and that they will get their lunch, to the custodian who makes sure that our facilities are in good shape and our classrooms are prepared, to the teachers, the principals and the paraprofessionals.  It’s critically important that we all understand our deep connection to this improvement effort.  Certainly teacher evaluation and the establishment of professional learning objectives for teachers that are evidenced in student learning outcomes that they set an objective and clearly are supported in evidence through student learning artifacts.  That is underway in the school system.


Our theory of action, those principals, certainly a standards based curriculum is underway.  We are working on local assessments that are that data component that will help instructional intervention.  Certainly, we’ve talked about best instructional practice or tier I in every classroom.  That is guiding our effort as we move forward.


Again, this is what we’ve been engaged in since 2008-2009.  It has been a process and the journey is sometimes the destination I think.  This is the journey and we’re engaged in it and working hard and we can begin to see evidence that there is coherence around this effort in supervision and evaluation and curriculum and instruction and developing assessments and that ultimately with high expectations and a climate that supports that, we will see improved student learning.


Questions?  It’s a lot to digest.  I will provide the board with a DRG comparison and we will continue with opportunities for the board to hear more directly from the buildings about the work and the leadership and the improvement efforts.  I think it will help you from the building based lens to understand what it looks like, what the improvement effort looks like.  We will continue with that opportunity.  Thank you.
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FY 2010-2011 Minimum Budget Requirement 


The Superintendent will illustrate for the Board the implications of the recent Town Council decision to reduce the Board of Education’s budget to the $33,529,590 level.


Ms. Baldwin:  It’s timely to talk about budget because budget does connect to our student learning and our opportunity to intervene and meet the needs of all children and so there seems to be I think a fair amount of confusion in the community around the current budget status.  I have, I think 8 slides to try and highlight for the board and for the community, where we are based upon the most recent Town Council decision of September 21, 2010 relative to reducing the board’s budget to the minimum budget requirement.


Board members will recall, there’s the number that’s probably etched in our minds, that we’re very familiar with, $35,205,816.  That is the budget that represents a 0% spending increase for the Watertown Board of Education in 2010-2011 and it failed at referendum.  Since it represents a 0% budget increase, it is clear that that was the 09-10 budget.  It also represents the fiscal year 2008-2009 budget.  You can see that where we are today at $35,205,816 is the same funding level from 08-09 and to get there, 24 positions, certified and non-certified have been eliminated since last July to get to this 0% that failed.  Some of those positions; Watertown High School, health education, Watertown High School, physical education, Watertown High School, business education, Watertown High School, Latin, two 6th grade positions at Swift, 2 positions at Judson, Kindergarten at John Trumbull, .5 secretary John Trumbull, 2 custodian positions, a paraprofessional position, the list goes on.  24 positions.  These are real positions gone that get us to 0%, $35,205,816.


Last Tuesday evening, the Town Council set a Board of Education budget to go to referendum at what’s called the minimum budget requirement.  That minimum budget requirement is a calculation provided to us by the state.  It is bound in legislation and MBR at its core helps us to fulfill our constitutional obligation to educate children.  MBR is good and right.  MBR exists for our ability to meet the needs of all kids and to provide public education in our community.  Our minimum budget requirement by calculation is $33,529,590.  That is because, what the legislation says is you take your 08-09 appropriation which we know, this is a very familiar number, we saw it three times on the previous slide.  Our appropriation $35,205,816 and you back out these state fiscal stabilization funds.  We don’t need to make this any more complex, but those SFSF dollars are related to the ARRA grant, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.  Governor Rell supplanted the education cost sharing at the state, she took 14% reduction in ECS and used ARRA money in its place to level fund ECS at the 08-09 levels.  She took the stimulus money and put it in the education cost sharing pot and because that stimulus money was enacted in federal legislation, it clearly has to be used for educational purposes.  Federal laws are clear that those dollars must be used for educational purposes, so that $1,676,226 in Watertown flows directly to the Board of Education and so we have to use that money for educational purposes and when you back that out, that’s the MBR, $33,529,590.


Last Tuesday, the council set the fourth referendum for October 12th.  They set the board’s appropriation at the minimum requirement, $33,529,590.  They also had an additional motion to remove $1,676,226 from revenue on the town to be used by the Board of Education.  That motion is questionable from a legal standpoint, but ultimately has no effect on us.  That money, by law, comes to the board, so whether the council made that motion or not, that money still comes to us.  It has no effect on us.  Ultimately, what the effect is is that the board’s appropriation has been reduced by $1.6 million and the town’s ECS funding has been reduced by $1.6 million.  It is a lose lose proposition.  You may recall last year, we had this same scenario a year ago now, where we knew state fiscal and stabilization funds were coming to us, we knew the federal law says, it has to be used for educational purposes.  We met, Mrs. Clancy and I, met with the town manager and the town finance director 3 or 4 times to make clear that it would be a bad idea to lower our budget to MBR.  They understood why that would not be good.  It was understood in 2009-2010, don’t back out the state fiscal and state stabilization funds, and don’t lower the board’s budget to minimum budget requirements.  They understood that it would put us in a whole and so we established a grant mechanism to flow that money, to charge salaries to the $1.6 million and in essence turn $1.6 million in revenue back to the town, so the town was whole and the board was whole.  We fulfilled our obligation to use that ARRA money.  It was a win win.  What has happened now, the effect, that last bullet, it is a lose lose.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Superintendent, I had a question and I’m still trying to understand this.  Next year, that being our allotment is going to be $33,529,590, this year the town has, in effect, supplanted, I guess the $1.6 million.  Essentially, they cut us back using stimulus money to make us whole again, only for this year.  So next year, the $1.6 million, or when the stimulus money disappears, we will have a funding cliff of $1.6 million.


Ms. Baldwin:  That’s correct.  This $1.6 million allows us today to stay operational where we are.  It allows us to have 28 kids in grade 4 at Judson, to have 27 and 28 in grade 5 classrooms.  It allows us to have 30 children in world language at Swift.  This keeps us operational as we opened up school.  It keeps us whole through the grant money.  But obviously, that represents about a 4.8% increase when we go to ask to fill this funding cliff during our upcoming budget process.


Mr. Killeen:  I just did some quick math and estimated the average teacher’s salary.  I don’t know if this is the case, but at $45,000, that would represent 37 teaching positions.  I don’t see us being able to do that in this district.  Not that I’m making that suggestion at all, but I just wanted to make it relative to something that we can compare.  What does a million sticks look like to the Board of Education’s budget?  It could presumably fund 37 teacher positions is probably a better way to put it.


Ms. Baldwin:  Yes, and I have a slide that I think will help to illustrate where we are and the magnitude of this decision.  This represents just a simple pie chart that illustrates the different expenditure categories of our current $35,205,816 budget.  You can see 62.3% of this is in salaries and wages, 18.8% in employee benefits, and then supplies and materials at about 1.9%, student tuition.  You can see all of this.  This should be very familiar to you because we’ve looked at it at nauseam during this budget process.  That is whole.  That is one whole pie.  You can see all the places there and the different percentages that they represent and that keeps up at $35,205,816.  Now this is what the town council is deciding.  This comes out, $1,676,226 as we move forward.  We’re whole right now.  That is absolutely correct.  We are whole and operating the school system for 2010-2011, but this is through ARRA state fiscal and state stabilization funds.  Those, we know go away in 2011.  We are going to be stuck with a huge missing piece of the pie.  To Mr. Killeen’s point, we would need to in the foreseeable future, January 2011, we would need to seek at the very least, a $1,676,226 request just to keep pace with where we are today.  With all those 24 positions gone, with class size, with the challenges that present itself, that’s just to keep pace with today.  It does not address what additional requests that we may need to ask because of our fixed contractual costs, transportation, benefits, and utilities.  That is also an additional request.  Box #1 would result in a 4.6% request, 4.6% of the budget is $1,676,226.  We know that this year, our current service budget was about 6% for us.  This is very problematic, the effects of that decision.  We have a funding cliff in ARRA.  This is not state fiscal and stabilization that I’m talking about.  I am talking about ARRA, IDEA, the district received for 2009 through 2011 $830,550 and we have a funding cliff that we need to address at the end of this year, that’s $402,810.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Just a clarification.  The $402,000 is roughly half of the federal stimulus money that President Obama signed a year or so ago.  $1.6 million is also federal stimulus money, only that came to the state and is given to the education system through the education cost sharing grant.  That’s a state grant.  The entire $830,550 stimulus comes through the federal IDEA grant.


Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  So, there are actually two funding cliffs you’re talking about then, potentially.


Ms. Baldwin:  Correct.  We also know that a lot of people have asked about the new federal jobs bill and what are the implications of that.  We have not talked at length about this.  We did have a budget and finance sub committee meeting a couple of weeks ago and we talked about making sure during the budget development process that we examine our use and access of this federal jobs bill.   Certainly, the federal jobs bill could help address that funding cliff.  It could also address our liability as it relates to the voluntary retirement incentive plan.  That money could be used for that.  It could also be used to support our instructional consultant model.  There are things that can be done to help alleviate that funding cliff and hold it off for another year.  At the end of the day, it would appear that we need to begin reducing and planning to reduce $1,676,226 from the operating budget.  That is the equivalent of 35 teaching positions.  That would be just devastating.  We would be looking at class sizes, K-8 upwards of 35 children in a class.  Obviously, when faced with those kinds of decisions, this board will have to wrestle with examining all extra curricular programs that are provided by the board because it would hard to reconcile ourselves with eliminating over 30 positions and putting class size upwards of 35 children and blowing up and eliminating our PLC model and keeping comprehensive extra curricular programming in place.  I think that this is just something that we have to be prepared for in the long hall, some very hard discussions around programs and services to children.  


Overall, that’s the effects of what took place a week ago.  That’s where we are.


Mr. Lambert:  There was some talk about the Town Council possibly being able to undo that with a special meeting.


Ms. Baldwin:  I would certainly advocate for that.  I think this presentation shows the gravity of the situation.  I’m not sure there is movement of foot to do that.  I think I shared with the board in my Friday communication that I did have a conversation with the vice chairperson of the town council and that hopefully that would lead to maybe a change effort on their part, but I have not heard anything further since my Friday conversation.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Understanding that maybe the council, when they made this decision, being as complex as it is, it is very complex, didn’t thoroughly understand the ramifications, however, is there any conversation with either the Town Budget Manager, Mr. Nardelli or the Town Manager, Mr. Frigon about these ramifications?  Have they spoken at all with the council leadership and get an idea of where they are in their thinking?


Ms. Baldwin:  I spoke with Mr. Nardelli on Friday and Mr. Frigon, who’s back from vacation today.  I spoke with him this afternoon.  I don’t get any indication that there would be follow up from my conversation with them, with the council.  I do think that they understand the dilemma that we’re both in.  They’re short revenue by $1.6 million and we are really in a whole from a starting point for 2011-2012.  Just so you know, the minimum budget requirement, where we are, the $33.5 million is actually just slightly below our 07-08 budget appropriation.  What the Board of Ed’s appropriation was in 2007-2008.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Another question.  Seeing that we are now at the minimum budget requirement appropriation, how does that affect, this is just a hypothetical, but, if the budget went out next year and God forbid, failed on the first referendum, the budget could not be reduced lower than $33.5 million without some sort of punishment from the State of Connecticut as far as the ECS funding goes?


Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.  We’re in a little bit of a bind as it relates to that October 12th referendum.  We are at minimum budget requirement.  Any further reduction at this $33.5 million level would result in that penalty, $2.00 for every $1.00 below and that would be levied against the town.  In terms of a projection next year, the new governor of the State of Connecticut and the legislative body are going to have to wrestle with revised MBR legislation.  That clearly has to happen because right now MBR legislation and calculation includes state fiscal and stabilization money, ARRA money, which we know goes away.  MBR will need to be rethought and legislation developed around that and certainly we know there is a $3 billion deficit at the state level and so this bigger concept of education cost sharing, how that money typically in Watertown, about $11.7 million comes from the state in an education cost sharing grant to help share the burden and lower the burden for the local tax payer.  ECS will also have to be re-examined and there is no guarantee that we’ll get $1.6 million next year or that the town will receive its $11.7 in education cost sharing money that it has received for the past 3 years.  We are in such dire fiscal circumstances.


Ms. Colangelo:  Do you think it’s possible for you to present this to the council?


Ms. Baldwin:  I would be happy to and I can speak to Mr. Frigon tomorrow about that opportunity.


Ms. Colangelo:  I think it might be beneficial for them to see it.


Ms. Baldwin:  Ok, it’s a good point.  Any other questions?


Mr. Mazzamaro:  One comment.  I think the biggest there is actually what’s going to happen to the Education Cost Sharing grant and that’s probably the biggest uncertainty right now and talking to our legislators, it sounds like there could be some draconian changes to that and which would not bode well for the district, or any other districts as well.  


Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, I have a question for you.  Recently in the newspaper, there was reference to four towns that had gone below their MBR and it kind of posed a question in my own mind, how that would be allowed, since it presumably does not fund each and every one of those children in those districts with an appropriate education as through the lens of adequacy and equity.  Why wouldn’t that have resulted in some litigation?


Ms. Baldwin:  I don’t know the specifics of that but it is quite extraordinary that that occurred.  The little bit that I understand relative to those four communities was that it was almost a joint request, which I find highly unusual from the municipal governing body and the local board body to have legislation changed to allow them to go below MBR without penalty.  As you are aware Mr. Mazzamaro, Mr. Killeen, and I met with our state representative Sean Williams on Friday and we were very clear that we would have no interest in revised legislation that would allow this municipal government to move below MBR.  That is contrary to what we would want to accomplish in our work.  We were very clear with the state representative that we would not support that.


Mr. Killeen:  I would go even further to say that from a philosophical standpoint; we can’t support that because it’s not consistent with appropriate education for the children of Watertown.  However, you cut it up, those formulas exist to provide children adequate education.


Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.  We’ll probably hear more from those four towns where this took place that will be a case study I’m sure for future work and will probably inform some legislative action as the new governor comes into place in November.  I think we need to continue to watch and read and learn.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  One more question, are there any other examples in a state of town councils or administrators using the stimulus money in such a way where by cutting back a budget, an education budget in the amount of that grant and supplanting it back?


Ms. Baldwin:  We worked hard last year to find out what other districts are doing, relative to this rather complex state fiscal stabilization fund issue.  95% of the districts in the state of Connecticut did not have a municipal government lower them to MBR because they realize that it sort of is, to make a football analogy, it’s like you’re getting sacked behind the line of scrimmage for the next year.  You’ve taken a pretty big hit for the next year.  Just like the conversation we had locally a year ago, it was very understood that we need to set up this pass through grant to allow us to use the money, but to keep the town whole relative to ECS and so it is just very unusual to be here a year later and have this happen when we worked so hard to make sure it didn’t happen last year.  Most communities have not done that.  They recognize the dire implications for the school.
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Mr. Mazzamaro:  I had intended to cover a lot of the same material.  I don’t think I can 
do it any better than the Superintendent just did in her presentation.  However, I did 
want to remind the board and I think one of the things that we’ve been hearing quite 
often in the public and reading in the paper is the lack of concessions and the lack of 
any help from bargaining units.  I just wanted to remind the board that we did have 
some significant concessions from our bargaining units.  Our custodians gave us a zero 
for next year, which saved the board about $42,000.  Our nurses are currently in 
negotiations.  Teachers, in as much as we would have like a little bit more, we got 
furlough days, which resulted in about $200,000 savings to the board and we had the 
paraprofessionals take a zero for next year at a savings of $42,000.  That total was a 
savings to the town and the taxpayers of just under $300,000.  We also had from the 
teachers bargaining unit, early retirement incentive plan, where we had 24 teachers take 
it and we were able to hire many back at a much reduced salary.  That resulted in a 
savings this year to the taxpayers of $426,000.  Since January, 2010 this board has done 
some really good work and hard work in working with all of our bargaining units.


Mr. Killeen:  Teachers in previous years have made substantial concessions to the 

Board of Education.  I don’t really want the community to forget that.  I want to remind 
the community of that.  There does seem to be a sentiment that the teachers haven’t 
done anything.  Will you bring up those numbers if anyone could recall them?

















































Ms. Baldwin:  Year one of the new WEA contract, year one was 2009-2010, last year, they took a step freeze in 2009-2010, which resulted in approximately $426,000 in offset savings to the board.  As Mr. Mazzamaro said, they took a two day furlough this year resulting in almost $200,000 in savings.  Again, for the context in which we operate, it may not seem like sacrifice enough for many people, however, compared to other groups across the state, hard pressed to find two teachers units that have made sacrifices two years in a row.  That is hard for the community to swallow, but that is where we are, the two years of sacrifice.  In addition to the numbers that Mr. Mazzamaro shared, the Watertown Administrators association also provided two furlough days, central office administration provided a wage freeze and we are negotiations currently with the administration association as well.  We may be able to find other savings and results there that we can be proud of in terms of a shared sacrifice in this community.

J.    Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent


1.
Consideration of the Approval of Family Medical Leave of Absence



      Motion Presented by:















































Ms. Colangelo



      Motion Seconded by:














































Mr. Irwin



















































      Text of Motion:





























































































Ms. Pamela Halstead, School Psychologist at Judson School, requests a Family Medical Leave of Absence commencing November 1, 2010 through January 3, 2011,with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return.

It is recommended that the Board approve of a Family Medical Leave of Absence for Ms. Pamela Halstead, School Psychologist at Judson School, commencing November 1, 2010 through January 3, 2011, with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return.



      
Opposed:













































































































































None



      Abstained:



































































































































None


      Vote:














































































































































































Motion passed unanimously.
2.
Consideration of the Approval of Acceptance of Gifts


a.




























Motion Presented by:




































Mr. Buzzannco













































Motion Seconded by:






































Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:


















































































The Thomaston Savings Bank Foundation, Inc. 


would like to donate an award of $625.00 to fund 


the purchase of (1) Document Camera to be used 


in the art, science, and technology room which 


will enhance lessons, student presentations, lab 


experiments and demonstrations at Polk School.






































Opposed:





































































































































None




































Abstained:



























































































































None



Vote:































































































































































Motion passed unanimously.


b.




















Motion Presented by:

































Mr. Buzzannco




































Motion Seconded by:




































Ms. Colangelo

  Text of Motion:









































































The Watertown Foundation, Inc. would like to 


donate $1,000.00 in payment of their 2010 grant 


supporting of the Watertown Family Resource 


Center at John Trumbull Primary School.




































Opposed:



















































































































None




































Abstained:










































































































None


































Vote:






















































































































































Motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  It is recommended that the Board accept these generous gifts and letters of thanks and appreciation to be sent to the donors.

3.
Consideration of the Approval of Dedicating Watertown High School Courtyard to Former Student


















































Motion Presented by:










 Ms. Colangelo


















































Motion Seconded by:
















Mr. Killeen

Text of Motion:


























































The high school administration would like to honor 

Brieanna Antonio’s memory and spirit by dedicating the 

courtyard at Watertown High School to her.  Brieanna 

was tragically killed in a snowmobile accident last 


February.  Administration anticipates a dedication 


ceremony to take place at the end of October.  


Administration has met with students, counselors, and 

members of Brieanna’s family to discuss this 


recognition.


                       It is recommended that the Board of Education approve 



of the                      Watertown High School courtyard dedication to 



Brieanna Antonio.  




































Opposed:
















































































































None

































Abstained:








































































































None































Vote:





















































































































































Motion passed unanimously.
K.























Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments


None

L.     Public Participation


None

M.



















Adjournment


Motion Presented by:





























































Mr. Buzzannco


Motion Seconded by:































































Mr. Killeen


Text of Motion:







































































































That the meeting adjourn at 9:04 PM.


Opposed:






















































































































































None


Abstained:












































































































































None


Vote:






















































































































































































Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 9:04 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,




Mary Colangelo, Secretary, Board of Education    


Patricia A. Barber, Minutes Secretary

Watertown High School


324 French Street, Watertown


Lecture Hall
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